## THE MONKEYS AND THE MOON

By ANGEL V. CAMPOY \*



MR. MONKEY-MONK sat thoughtfully under a coconut tree. Since the old woman had gone away from her field of bananas everyone of his large monkey family had been kept busy all day long. They had to clean around the banana clumps, cut off the dead leaves, and plant beans between the bananas to keep the grass from growing tall under them. When the bananas began to bear fruit, they had to top off the flowers to make the fruit ripen faster. When harvest time came, every monkey was busy gathering the luscious fruit. They had all the bananas they could use and more too. They thought they owned all the bananas in the world.

They worked hard, indeed, gathering this great harvest. While they were

working, Mr. Monkey-Monk sat thinking to himself. "All work and no play makes dull monkeys," thought he. "I must give everyone some time to play."

He thought very hard. "I have it," he said after a while. "It is only at night that the monkeys would have time to play, because during the daytime there is very much work to be done. Yes, a good time to play would be at night while the moon shines. Then all the monkeys could play 'tag' in the moonlight, or chase one another among the tree-tops. But when the moon does not shine and the nights are dark, every monkey would have to stay at home. There could be no playing then. I wish it were moonlight every night, all night long."

Then Mr. Monkey-Monk thought and thought some more. "I wish it were moonlight every night, all night long." He kept thinking this over and over.

At last he had an idea. "Why couldn't the moon be made to shine every night, all night long?" he asked. "Splendid! Then the monkeys could work all day long and play all night long."

So he called all the monkeys together. When they were gathered together he told them his plan.

"Good!" said a little monkey. "That's a fine idea! But how can we make the moon shine every night all night long?"

"That's exactly what I called you for," Mr. Monkey-Monk told them. "I want somebody to think of a plan by which we can make the moon shine every night, all night long. How can we get the moon so we can make it do what we wish?"

"That's easy," a middle-sized monkey answered. "We'll all climb to the top of

<sup>\*</sup> Head Teacher, Maslog Primary School, Sibulan, Oriental Negros.

the tallest coconut tree. Then we'll climb on the top of each other's shoulders, and the monkey at the very top can reach up and get the moon."

"The very thing to do," all the monkeys agreed.

So the next evening they watched for the moon. When it shone right above the tallest coconut tree, the monkeys climbed to the top of the tree and then climbed on top of each other's shoulders.

Then they tried to get the moon, but even the tallest monkey at the very top could not reach it. After a while they all got tired and gave up for that night.

Not long after that on a moonlight evening, as Mr. Monkey-Monk sat under a tree thinking about how to get the moon, one of the wisest old monkeys came running to him.

"Oh, Mr. Monkey-Monk," he cried, "the moon has fallen down into our well. Now we can get it and make it shine for us every night, all night long."

Old Monkey-Monk jumped up and hurried to the well as fast as he could. He looked down into the clear water. Yes, it was true. The moon had fallen into the well. With his very own eyes he could see the moon right there in the water.

"Come, let us get the moon out of the well," he said to the monkeys around him.
"How shall we get it out?" asked one of the youngest monkeys.

Every monkey began scratching his head and thinking.

Finally the wisest of the monkeys made a suggestion. "This is the way, Father Monkey-Monk, that we can get the moon out of the well. Let the biggest monkey hold on to that branch of the tree over the well. The next monkey will hold on to his tail; the next one will hold on to the

tail of the second monkey, and so on. We will have a string of monkeys extending into the well. The last monkey can reach down into the water and get the moon and bring it up, so we can make it shine for us every night, all night long."

The idea sounded very good, and everybody agreed to do his part in order to get the moon. The biggest monkey climbed up and held on to the branch of the tree just over the well. The next (Please turn to page 301.)



OINKY

(Continued from page 275) something else nice to eat."

But Oinky wanted to go.
"Don't go! Don't go!"
grunted the other little
pigs.

Oinky would not listen. He started to follow his mother when she was out in the road.

When Mrs. Squealer saw Oinky following her, she drove him back into the pen.

Oinky went back, but when his mother was far away, he ran as fast as he could to follow her. The other little pigs squealed to Oinky to come back, but he did not listen to them—he went right on.

Just as he was in the middle of the road, an automobile came along very fast.

Oinky tried to get out of the way. He ran as fast as he could, squealing loudly.

But too late! The auto struck him on the head. Little Oinky gave a squeal and then lay stretched out by the roadside.

The other little pigs in the pen saw what had happened. They began to squeal. "Poor Oinky!" they said. "He has been killed by an automobile. Oh, Oinky! Why did you not do as our mother told you, and stay in our beautiful pen? Then you would not have been struck by an

auto."

Mrs. Squealer heard the noise made by her children in the pen, so she started back to see what was the matter.

THE YOUNG CITIZEN

Soon she saw the lifeless body of poor little Oinky by the side of the road.

The mother squealed also when she saw what had happened. At once she went to the pen to her other five children.

"Children, you see what happened to Oinky because he did not obey? You should obey your mother until you are old enough to take care of yourselves," said Mrs. Squealer.

"We will, mother. Indeed we will," squealed the little pigs. "It is always best for children to obey their mothers. We see what happened to Oinky because he did not obey you."

"Don't forget that, children," said Mrs. Squealer.

Oh, little piggy, little piggy! Why did you not obey your mother?

## ANSWER THESE

- 1. Why was the little pig called Oinky?
- 2. What did Mrs. Squealer tell Oinky? Why?
- 3. What happened to Oinky?
- 4. Should you always obey your mother and teacher?

## THE MONKEYS

(Continued from page 279)

monkey took hold of his tail. He was followed by the other monkeys, each of whom held to the tail of the monkey above him. Thus they formed a long chain of monkeys which reached down to the bottom of the well.

"Now get the moon," Mr. Monkey-Monk said to the last monkey down in the well.

The last monkey dipped his hand down into the water, but when he did so, the moon disappeared. He tried several times and every time the moon disappeared.

You see it was the reflection of the moon in the water which the monkeys saw, so whenever the water was disturbed by the hand of a monkey, the reflection could not be seen.

(Please turn to page 302.)

CROSS-WORD PUZZLE
(Answers from page 292)

